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I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:32 a.m. and welcomed the group. 
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities

A. Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the December 2012 minutes. Ron Breeding made a motion to approve the minutes, Bill Robelen seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

B. Chairman’s Report:

Ron Mears updated the Council on the public meetings which were held regarding Executive Order 36.  The meetings resulted in no issues for the Division. 
Ron Mears represented the Division at the Fort DuPont Master Plan meeting and attended the JFC hearing.

Ron thanked the Council for allowing him to serve as Chair and offered to continue serving in that capacity in the future.  


C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society –Bill Robelen reported.
Former Council member and current society member, Bill Craven, did not attend the annual meeting due to health issues. 

The Society elected 4 new directors.  The bylaws allow for a total of 12 directors, 11 have currently been appointed.
The society has received 2 estimates for a new fire suppression system at the Society office.  They will choose a vendor next month.

Kay Kennan and Bill Robelen attended the Fort DuPont Master Plan meeting.

2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – Jim White reported.
The Council will be electing new officials.
3.  Wildlife Management Committee – No report.

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Ray Bivens reported. 
The new website for the curatorship program is up and running.  There have been no recent inquiries for curatorship opportunities. 

The Division has requested information from the applicants interested in the Fort DuPont Duplex curatorship.  We are awaiting a response. 
III. 
Public Comment – none
Linda Beck from the Port Penn Historical Society reported on the projects that the Society has completed and shared a list of upcoming projects.  

Linda stated that the trail across from the Port Penn Interpretive Center needs work.  The trail is administered by Parks, Fish and Wildlife and the Department of Transportation.  Linda asked if someone from Parks could take the lead in getting F&W, DOT and the Historical Society together.  She stated that the trail is closed in the winter for hunting but that it is open the rest of the year and it needs to be mowed and maintained.  Chazz agreed to have internal discussions with Fish and Wildlife and determine who the appropriate people would be to attend the meeting.  Chazz said he would follow-up with Linda.   

IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation – Chazz reported. 

Chazz thanked Council members for attending the recent public meetings. He also thanked Ron Mears for attending the JFC and requesting support for the Division.

The Department hopes to have legislation introduced and passed that will define the cost recovery program and gives broader authority to the Department to establish fees.   Currently, in order to change most fees, the Department is required to make a request to the General Assembly.  

The Division has proposed legislation asking the General Assembly to authorize the State Treasurer to invest the $15 million 21st Century/Parks Endowment fund in the Delaware Community Foundation as part of our private endowment.  Doing this would instantly increase the Division’s annual income from 2.5% to 5%.  It would also reduce the cost of managing our accounts.    Over time, the Division may be able to receive donations into this account. Greg Johnson asked if there was growth to the principle in the account, Chazz said there was not.  

Clyde Shipman mentioned that at one point the Division had borrowed from the principle to finance the redevelopment of the marina. He questioned the amount currently held in the account.  Chazz explained that in 1992 the General Assembly did allow the Division to borrow up to $8.8 million and pay back (the principle and the interest income).  If the money is transferred to DCF the Division will continue to make payments to the investment account. 

Ron Mears stated that State Treasurer, Chip Flowers is from his District and that he is willing to reach out to him and ask for support.  The Council will contact their legislators in the future to ask for support.  
Legislation has been proposed which would allow for the extension of contracts from 10 years to 20 years.  

B. Section Updates – A handout was provided to the Council and highlights were discussed.
Personnel – none reported  
1.  Office of Administration – Greg Abbott reported.  
Ron Mears stated that in addition to the loss of income due to the legislation which provides free surf fishing permits to volunteer firefighters, the Division has to absorb the $11,000.00 cost to provide the surf tags.  Greg stated that the Division will continue to monitor the loss of revenue but that very early in the season, approximately $18,000.00 was lost.  There are 3800 firefighters that are eligible to receive a free surf tag.

Greg provided a handout of the Division’s Fee Assessment Analysis and briefly discussed the Division’s revenue and budget situation.  He laid out some options that the Division will adopt in order to subsidize our budgets. He asked the Council to read the handout and contact the Division with questions.  The proposal will be reviewed in detail at the upcoming Friends Leadership Meeting.  

2. Operations and Programming – Ray Bivens reported.
Ray updated the Council regarding the Office of Budget and Management’s tobacco free workplace policy and stated that the Division will be meeting with OMB next week to discuss just how that affects the employees at Delaware State Parks.
Wayne Kline reported on enforcement issues:  

The Division continues to recruit lifeguards.  The new recruitment video and contact with all of the local high school swim coaches should help our efforts. 

Ron Mears asked Wayne to convey kudos from the Council to Katie Nelson and Adam Yeager on their heroic deed.  Wayne stated they will be receiving a recognition award at Division’s award ceremony.
               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
Matt stated that the code compliance study for the Biden Center is nearly complete.  This will be discussed at a future meeting.  Matt suggested holding the May or August meeting at the Biden Center in order to allow the Council the opportunity to see the Center and discuss the findings of the study.  

VI.  
Updates

A. Children in Nature 
Ray updated the group and stated that “things are moving along”.  

Ray stated that Parks and F&W together are slotted in the Governor’s recommended budget to receive $3.5 million. Ray shared with the Council some of the projects that could be completed with the funding including utilizing $750,000 to remove the tennis center at Bellevue.   
B. C&D Canal 

Matt reported that the C&D canal trail is in “winter pause.”  The contractor will begin working in the beginning of March and it will take about 8 weeks to complete the project.  The trail will run from St. Georges to just beyond Summit North.  There will be a fee to access the trail.  Ron Mears stated that the trail will open in March or April and that the legislators are not funding it until July 1st.  Chazz said at this time, a decision has not been made as to which Division will be managing the trail.  He said that no positions were put in the Governor’s recommended budget but that the Governor and the Budget Office have committed to funding 3 positions (2 enforcement officers and a maintenance person) and that funding be provided by contingency money and will show up in the Department’s budget the following year.  In addition to the positions, F&W and Parks received a total of approximately $60,000.00 in contingency money to cover materials, supplies and contractual services. If there are expenditures which are out of the ordinary before July 1st, the Division will have to absorb the costs.  At the next meeting, the Division will give a full report on the management plan and the extent to which the Division will be involved.
C. Woodlawn property 

Chazz said there is nothing official to report except that proposal for Delaware’s first national park is moving along very quickly.  The Woodlawn Trustees property will be donated very soon.  The Division has had frequent and extensive discussions with the NPS about how we might work together as partners in the Brandywine Valley.    

VII. 
Old Business
A. Reduction of revenue fees for special interest groups.
Clyde Shipman suggested again that the Council show support for the Division by documenting its concern regarding reduction of revenue fees for special interest groups. This discussion was tabled until the May meeting.   
VIII.  
New Business
A. Election of Officers
Clyde Shipman nominated Ron Mears as chairman of the Council and Ron Breeding as vice-chairman.  Brenda Bramble seconded the nomination.  The Council agreed unanimously.  

B. SCORP

Kendall Sommers shared the latest SCORP report with the Council. The report has been presented to the Governor for signature and will be sent to the National Park Service.  When the report is finalized, Kendall will email the Council with a link to the internet connection.
C.   Killens Pond Water Park

Darren Lawson made a presentation justifying the request to increase the fees at the    waterpark.  He provided an overview of the waterpark including the history, the cost of the needed repairs and the maintenance needed to keep the park safe and running efficiently.  Ron Mears inquired as to whether raising the fees would cause attendance to fall. The Council had an open discussion about the possible effects of raising the fees, the possible loss of visitors, and the reaction of the public to a fee increase.  Darren shared a list of proposed improvements including adding an attraction to draw more visitors.  Chazz stated that Secretary O’Mara feels that, this year, the Division should increase the fee to $4.00 per person on weekdays and $5.00 per person on weekends.  With the assistance of the Friends of Killens Pond, the Division is seeking general fund support and bond bill money to help with the costs of the maintenance.  If the Division does not receive funding, fees may need to be raised again next season.  
Greg Johnson made a motion that the Council support the Division’s proposal to raise the entrance fees to $4.00 on weekdays and $5.00 on weekends. Brenda Bramble seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.

Clyde Shipman asked if the Division had considered corporate sponsorships, Darren said yes. 

Ron Breeding suggested contracting a concessionaire for the concession stand.  

Greg Johnson suggested soliciting local companies for sponsorship which will allow at risk children to enter the pool at a reduced cost.  He stated that these donations would be tax deductible.  Darren stated that currently a lot of at risk children visit the pool at a reduced cost thru group admission.
D.  Door  Openers

Chazz reported that the Division requested door openers for NVF and the C&D Canal.  The Division requested people and operating dollars.  The Division received $50,000.00 for NVF and $25,000.00 for Auburn Heights.  

Ron Mears asked how the demolition was going at NVF.  Matt stated that demolition is stalled because of the presence of asbestos in the building.  Demolition will start again in March.  

VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Next meeting – May 2, 2013 – possibly to take place at the Fort Delaware Society office at Fort DuPont.  Updates will include the C&D Canal Trail and Fort DuPont.
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment – Greg Johnson made a motion to adjourn, Bill Robelen seconded.  The motion carried and the meeting adjourned at 12:13 p.m. [image: image1.png]
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